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OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 
COMMITTEE 

 
Meeting held on Thursday, 16th June, 2022 at the Council Offices, Farnborough at 
7.00 pm. 
 
Voting Members 

Cllr M.D. Smith (Chairman) 
Cllr Mrs. D.B. Bedford (Vice-Chairman) 

Cllr K. Dibble (Vice-Chairman) 
 

Cllr Gaynor Austin 
Cllr L. Jeffers 

Cllr Sophie Porter 
Cllr A. Adeola 

Cllr Prabesh KC 
Cllr Marina Munro 

Cllr S. Trussler 
 

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Cllr Mara Makunura 
 

1. APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMEN 
 
RESOLVED: That Cllrs. Mrs D.B. Bedford and K. Dibble be appointed as Vice-
Chairmen of the Committee for the 2022/23 Municipal Year. 
 

2. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 7th April, 2022 were agreed as a correct record. 
 

3. APPOINTMENTS 2022/23 
 
RESOLVED: That the following Members be appointed to serve on the following 
Groups for the 2022/23 Municipal Year: 
 
Overview and Scrutiny Progress Group  
 
Chairman  Cllr M.D. Smith 
Vice-Chairmen Cllr Mrs D.B. Bedford  

Cllr K. Dibble 
Conservative Group  Cllr S. Trussler 
Labour Group  Cllr Gaynor Austin 
 
Council Tax Support Task and Finish Group  
 
Chairman  Cllr M.D. Smith  
Vice-Chairman  Cllr Mrs D.B. Bedford 
Conservative Group  Cllr L. Jeffers 
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Cllr S. Trussler 
Labour Group  Cllr Christine Guinness 

Cllr M.J. Roberts 
 
Educational Improvement Task and Finish Group  
 
Chairman  Cllr M.D. Smith 
Vice-Chairmen  Cllr Mrs D.B. Bedford  
Conservative Group  Cllr P.J. Cullum 

Cllr Mara Makunura 
Labour Group  Cllr Gaynor Austin 

Cllr Jules Crossley  
 
Review of Registered Providers Task and Finish Group  
 
Chairman Cllr M.D. Smith 
Vice-Chairman  Cllr Mrs D.B. Bedford  
Conservative Group  Cllr P.I.C Crerar 

Cllr Nem Thapa 
Labour Group  Cllr K. Dibble 

Cllr Sophie Porter 
 

4. CABINET CHAMPIONS - ROLE AND PRIORITIES 2022/23 
 
The Committee welcomed Cllrs S.J Masterson and Nem Thapa, who had been 
appointed as Climate Action and Armed Forces Champions for the 2022/23 
Municipal Year. Following a request at the last meeting of the Committee, the 
Champions were in attendance to provide an overview of their priorities for the year. 
 
It was noted that as Cllr Mara Makunura, Cabinet Champion for Equalities was 
currently on leave the overview for her Champion role would be carried over to the 
next meeting on 21st July, 2022. 
 

1) Climate Action Champion 
 
Cllr Masterson advised on the purpose and role of the Climate Action 
Champion. The Purpose had been to support the Council’s work to drive 
forward action to meet the aim to ensure the Council was carbon neutral by 
2030 and that the Borough was more sustainable. 
 
The role of the Champion would be to: 
 

 Support development of the Climate Change Action Plan and actively 
monitor the Council’s Carbon footprint 

 Understand the impacts of and exploit opportunities to tackle climate 
change 

 Support events aimed at addressing climate change  
 Chair the Climate Change Working Group and report back to the 

Cabinet on projects/activities 
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 The Priorities areas for 2022/23 included: 

 
 Support development of EV infrastructure and promote use of electric 

vehicles 
 Raise awareness to reduce and support the development of a range of 

targets and performance indicators for the reduction of carbon 
emissions  

 Reduce car use to promote fuel efficient driving 
 Develop the re-provision of Rushmoor In Bloom to focus on more on 

planting suitable to a changing climate and gardening for wildlife 
 

Cllr Masterson advises that he had liaised with the Shadow Climate Action 
Champion, Cllr Jules Crossley and that they had broadly been in agreement 
on the priorities identified. Cllr Masterson believed the issue to be of great 
importance and pledged to raise the profile through improved communications 
and engagement with residents. However, he considered it to be import to be 
realistic and not over promise and under deliver. 

 
The Committee discussed the priorities and it was noted that the focus of the 
work carried out would primarily be internal, however, engagement with 
outside organisations, such as Hampshire County Council (HCC) and their 
2050 Project would be important.  

 
In response to a query on measuring the achievements made during the 
2022/23 period, it was note that the Champions would attend the April 2023 
meeting to report on their year and it was also advised that regular briefing 
notes could be provided throughout the year on progress. 

 
2) Armed Forces Champion 

 
Cllr Thapa advised on the purpose and role of the Armed Forces Champion. 
The purpose had been to promote the objectives of the Armed Forces 
Covenant on behalf of the Council through local action and by building 
connections between military and civilian communities.  

 
The role of the Champion would be to: 
 

 Ensure Council services reflect the principles of the Armed Forces and 
Military Covenants 

 Be a conduit for the military community seeking assistance from the 
Council and act as a signpost/interface to other organisations  

 Raise awareness of the role of the Champion and the objectives of the 
Covenant 

 Establish effective lines of communication between military 
organisations and the Council 

 Support events held by the military community 
 Report back regularly to the Council/Cabinet on plans, projects and 

activities 



- 4 - 

 
 The Priorities areas for 2022/23 included: 
 

 Work with the Garrison Commander and officers to establish new 
covenant partnership arrangements 

 Contribute to joint military/civilian events, such as CESSCA Café and 
the Health Fair, and actively support them to encourage community 
cohesion/integration 

 Work with veteran hubs to encourage attendance/participation from 
veterans with a view to supporting other projects such as the Repair 
Café and Men’s Shed 

 Contribute towards the review of the Future Accommodation Model in 
Aldershot and ensure arrangements work effectively  

 Work with service families and supporting organisations to encourage 
engagement with local health and wellbeing services 

 
Cllr Thapa advised on a number of events he had already been involved 
with, these included the Health Fair, Gurkha Veterans’ Hub, Armed Forces 
Week and the Falklands 40 flag raising. 
 
The Committee discussed the priorities and noted that engagement with the 
Shadow Armed Forces Champion, Cllr Nadia Martin had commenced. Cllr 
Thapa advised that he hoped to connect, through the Garrison Commander, 
with other veterans and groups to aid integration into the community and 
would work hard to help signpost those in need.  
 
In response to a query regarding the Gold Employers Recognition Scheme 
(ERS), it was noted that the Silver ERS had been achieved by the Council, 
this award encouraged employers to support defence and inspire other 
organisations to do the same. The scheme encompassed bronze, silver and 
gold awards for employer organisations that pledged, demonstrated or 
advocated support to defence and the armed forces community, and aligned 
their values with the Armed Forces Covenant. It was noted that there was a 
big difference and a lot of work involved in achieving the Gold ERS, 
compared to the Silver ERS award and this would need to be considered 
against the Council’s other priorities. 
 
It was agreed that Cllr Thapa would be invited to the April meeting of the 
Committee to report on his year. 
 
The Chairman thanked Cllrs Masterson and Thapa for their reports. 

 
5. COUNCIL BUSINESS PLAN - PERFORMANCE MONITORING 

 
The Committee welcomed Rachel Barker, Assistant Chief Executive, who was in 
attendance at the meeting to report on the Council’s Performance Management and 
Monitoring for 2021/22. 
 
Ms Barker provided an overview of what performance management meant to the 
Council, why it was important and what made for successful performance 
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management and monitoring. The Council’s Performance Monitoring incorporated 
the content of the Council Plan and the underpinning Service Business Plans. It was 
noted that Risk Management was increasingly becoming embedded in the Council’s 
performance monitoring process and it was advised that the framework also allowed 
for check and challenge processes and data quality checks before sign off. 
 
The Committee reviewed how the quarterly reporting had been presented. There 
were two annexes, annex A provided data on the Council Plan’s priorities which had 
been rated with a Red Amber Green (RAG) rating and annex B provided more 
detailed monitoring on the underpinning Service Business Plans’ priorities. It was 
important to ensure that the monitoring was effective and linked closely with any 
financial monitoring. The Committee noted that the team would continue to work on 
the effectiveness of the performance monitoring and it was thought that the system 
used currently would continue to be used in 2022/23. 
 
The Committee noted that the Council had approved the 2022-25 Council Business 
Plan in February, 2022. The Plan had been more focussed and had fewer priorities 
and key activities. It was advised that each quarter, a single report combining detail 
on progress, the process against key indicators and measures and a quarterly Risk 
Management update would be provided and at the end of the year an annual report 
would be produced. 
 
Ms Barker advised on new developments for 2022/23, included had been the 
monitoring of key strategies and plans that were not included in the Council Plan that 
services worked towards delivering on a day to day basis, this would help to keep 
track of strategy development throughout the year. 
 
The Committee discussed the presentation and raised a number of different issues, 
these included the Aldershot Town Centre regeneration project and its amber status, 
the impact of the global economy on the risk register, run rates and dashboard 
information for at a glance information and live data on projects. It was suggested 
that the issues around performance Monitoring could be picked up at the Progress 
Group meeting. 
 
The Chairman thanked Ms Barker for her presentation. 
 

6. WORK PLAN 
 
The current Work Plan was NOTED. 
 
Members were advised that any items they would like considered by the Committee 
should be fed into the Progress Group via the Committee’s Lead Officer or 
Administrator or through Groups Members. 
 
It was requested that an item be brought forward on the Farnborough Airport and this 
would be considered further at the Progress Group. 
 
The meeting closed at 8.52 pm. 
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CLLR M.D. SMITH (CHAIRMAN) 

 
 
 
 

------------


